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The Corporation of the Town of  

 
                                                               
 

 
MUNICIPAL HERITAGE ADVISORY PANEL MEETING AGENDA 

Held On Tuesday, April 23rd 2024 at 6:00 PM 
At Town Hall – 30 King Street East, Gananoque – Board Room (Main Floor) 

Video Conference Link: Click Here 
 

1. Call Meeting to Order 

2. Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest & General Nature Thereof 

3. Approval of Minutes (Adoption) – Tuesday, April 9th, 2024 

4. Public Question/Comment (Only Addressing Items on the Agenda) 

5. Disclosure of Additional Items 

6. Delegations – None  

7. Presentations by Staff/Others – None  

8. Community Success Stories 

9. New Business 

 1. Memorial Plaque Request – Gananoque Waterfront Advisory Committee  

 2. Heritage Grant Application – 95 King Street West 

10. Correspondence – None  

11. Unfinished Business 
• Susan Push Umbrella 

 
12. Discussion of Additional Items 

13. Next Meeting – TBD  

14. Adjournment 
The Town invites and encourages people with disabilities to attend and voice their comments in 
relation to accessibility related reports. For those who are unable to attend, the Town encourages the 
use of the Customer Feedback Form found on the Accessibility Page on the Town’s website. 

https://townofgananoque.webex.com/townofgananoque/j.php?MTID=m52740ef4e63721b81e287d66e5a88ccd



 
 


Heritage Advisory Panel Special Meeting Minutes 
On Tuesday, April 9, 2024 


 
Online at 6:00pm 


 


PANEL MEMBERS PRESENT STAFF COUNCIL PRESENT 


Chair: Christine Milks Amanda Trafford, Economic Development and 


Communications Officer 


Dave Anderson  


Derryl Wood PUBLIC 


Mathew Thivierge Anna Collett – 1000 Islands History Museum 


 


 


REGRETS:  Joanne van Dreumel 


Councillor Matt 


Harper 


 
 


1. Call Meeting to Order – Chair called the meeting to order at 6:14pm 


2. Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest & General Nature Thereof NONE 


4. Public Question/Comment (Only Addressing Items on the Agenda) NONE 


5. New Business 


• Properties of Interest List 


• Heritage Designated Properties 


 


HAP Motion #2024-05 – Municipal Register of Designated Properties  


 


Moved by: Mathew Thivierge   Seconded by: Derryl Wood 


 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE MUNICIPAL HERITAGE ADVISORY PANEL RECOMMENDS 
TO COUNCIL THAT THE FOLLOWING PROPERTIES OF INTEREST (NON-DESIGNATED) 
LISTED ON THE ONTARIO HERITAGE PROPERTIES DATABASE BE REMOVED IN 
ENTIRETY: 


1. WOODVIEW INN – 250 KING STREET WEST 
2. PARMETER HOUSE – 260 KING STREET WEST 
3. VICTORIA ROSE INN – 279 KING STREET WEST 
4. TRINITY HOUSE INN – 90 STONE STREET SOUTH 
5. KING STREET BRIDGE AND TOLL HOUSE 
6. HUDSON BRIDGE 
7. BLINK BONNIE – 50 MAIN STREET, AND; 
8. SINGLE FAMILY DWELLING – 480 CHARLES STREET SOUTH,  


 
AND FURTHER, THAT COUNCIL AUTHORIZES STAFF TO SUBMIT A REQUEST FOR 







PROPOSAL (RFP) TO ACQUIRE A HERITAGE CONSULTANT TO RESEARCH AND 
PROVIDE HERITAGE DESIGNATIONS FOR THE FOLLOWING PROPERTIES OF 
INTEREST: 


1. OLD AXEL WORKS BUILDING - 21-23 KING STREET EAST; 
2. GANANOQUE LIGHT AND POWER BUILDING - 5 KING STREET EAST, AND; 
3. SINGLE FAMILY DWELLING - 136 PINE STREET EAST, 


THE CONSULTANT WILL PROVIDE REPORTS FOR REVIEW BY MHAP AND 
SUBSEQUENTLY, RECOMMEND TO COUNCIL TO PASS BY-LAWS TO PROVIDE 
HERITAGE DESIGNATIONS TO THE AFOREMENTIONED PROPERTIES.  


CARRIED 


13.   Next Meeting – April 23, 2024 at 6:00pm 


14. 
Adjournment 


 
 HAP Motion #2024-06 – Motion to Adjourn 
 
 Moved by: Derryl Wood 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE TOURISM ADVISORY PANEL (TAP) ADJOURNS ITS    
 MEETING HELD ON APRIL 9, 2024 AT 6:35 PM. 
 


CARRIED 
 
 


 


_________________________________ 


Matt Harper, Chair 


 


________________________________ 


Amanda Trafford, Recording Secretary 


 





THadmin
File Attachment
Special Meeting Minutes -Heritage Advisory Panel-09Apr2024.pdf


































































THadmin
File Attachment
Application-Heritage Building Restoration Grant-95 King Street West-26Mar2024.pdf




The Corporation of Town of 


G~~NANOQUE 
MOTION / RESOLUTION OF COUNCIL 


Date: April 2, 2024 Motion No. 24 - 0 3 / 


Subject: Memorial Plaque Request - Gananoque Waterfront Advisory Committee 


Moved by: 


Seconded by: 


BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE DIRECTS STAFF 
TO INVESTIGATE MR. REID'S REQUEST TO PLACE A MEMORIAL PLAQUE IN JOEL STONE 
HERITAGE PARK TO RECOGNIZE THE GANANOQUE WATERFRONT ADVISORY 
COMMITTEE, AS PER CORRESPONDENCE DATED MARCH 19, 2024, AND REPORT BACK 
TO COUNCIL WITH OPTIONS, 


AND FURTHER REFER THIS MATTER TO THE HERITAGE ADVISORY PANEL FOR REVIEW 
AND COMMENT. 


Ayes __ _ Nays ___ _ 


Carried: 


Defeated: 


Tabled/Postponed: 


MA s. 246 - When a recorded vote is requested, the Clerk will call for each Councillors vote (Aye or Nay), mark the recorded 
vote as indicated by the member, and announce whether the motion is carried or defeated. The Mayor will then sign the 
motion. 


RECORDED VOTE: Aye Nay 
Brown, Colin 
Harner, Matt 
Kirkbv, Patrick 
Koiner, Anne-Marie 
Leakey, Vicki 
Osmond, David 
Beddows, John 


TOTALS 
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From: Alfred Read  
Sent: Tuesday, March 19, 2024 7:26 PM 
To: John Beddows <jbeddows@gananoque.ca> 
Cc: Melanie Kirkby <MKirkby@gananoque.ca> 
Subject: Mike Kirkby Tribute 


Dear Mayor Beddows and members of Council, 


      I have attached a brief history regarding the process relating to the founding/creation of our 
popular Joel Stone Heritage Park on our waterfront.  


I have included a request for the striking of a memorial plaque to honour the dedicated Gananoque 
citizens and, in particular – the 


Late Mike Kirkby - who campaigned vigorously for the creation of the park. 


I look forward to your discussion and consideration of our request at a future Council meeting. I would 
be pleased to answer any  


questions. 


Thank you. 


Respectfully, 


Alfred Read 


cc Melanie Kirkby CAO 



mailto:jbeddows@gananoque.ca

mailto:MKirkby@gananoque.ca

https://aka.ms/LearnAboutSenderIdentification





500-121 Emma Street, 


Gananoque Ontario  K7G 3B6 


March 19, 2024 


Re: Mike Kirkby of Gananoque, a Tribute, and Joel Stone Heritage Park. 


Dear Mayor Beddows and members of Council,  


Our popular “Joel Stone Heritage Park” on Gananoque’s attractive 


waterfront - would likely not exist today if it had not been for the initiative, 


activism, and dedication of the late Mike Kirkby. Mike was a proud and devoted 


Gananoque citizen. He was also a keen conservationist, athlete, and a popular and 


respected lifetime citizen of Gananoque.  


Mike learned in early 1989 - of an application to Town Council by the popular 


Gananoque Boat Line - to rezone the old waterfront “Cow and Gate” property - to 


“tourist commercial” from “environmental protection”. He quickly recognised the 


threat of the loss of badly needed and desired public waterfront parkland. So, he 


acted. 


The proposal by the GBL was to permit installation of two long mooring docks and 


a maintenance area to accommodate their large, popular tour boats. Cooperation 


between TLTI and the Town was required immediately at that time to clarify the 


ambiguous locations of property lines in the area of the waterfront. TLTI owns 


and controls the “water lots” from the shoreline southward. 


Mike had the foresight, courage, and determination to raise the alarm bells to 


alert his fellow citizens about the potential loss of valuable waterfront parkland. 


So, he acted quickly to form an action committee of about 31 keen, like-minded 


Gananoque citizens – including the Late Howard Snelgrove, Jean Adair and Tim 


Adair. They too - were upset about the potential loss (again) of precious, badly 


needed, waterfront parkland.  


They called themselves the “Gananoque Waterfront Advisory Committee” or, 


GWAC. 


Mike was the primary advocate and activist for establishing what is now Joel 


Stone Heritage Park. It is frequently enjoyed by  many local residents, families 


and visitors to Gananoque’s picturesque waterfront. 







GWAC would lobby Town Council about the urgent need to preserve our 


remaining, undeveloped waterfront land for public use. Their objective was to 


persuade Council to address that pressing need and keen desire for public park 


access on the town’s waterfront. (Previously, and unfortunately - much of the 


town’s waterfront land had been abandoned by previous Councils - to be 


purchased by investors to be developed for condominium development). 


Within GWAC’s efforts and objectives, it recognised that it was essential to avoid 


economic harm to the respected Gananoque Boat Line and its owners, while – at 


the same time - ensuring the creation of a public park on the old “Cow and Gate” 


property. 


I firmly believe that current and future citizens of Gananoque owe a great debt of 


gratitude to Mike and his dedicated GWAC friends - for the establishment of the 


waterfront park. It is now – as anticipated by Mike - an attractive, popular, and 


intensely used park.  


Sadly, Mike passed away on January 19th, 2018. He is fondly remembered by his 


family and his many friends. 


Therefore, I would like to respectfully suggest and request that our Mayor and 


council should agree to create and place prominently in that beautiful park - a 


large bronze memorial plaque – as a tribute to Mike Kirkby – along with the 


names of Jean Adair, Tim Adair and Howard Snelgrove. They, and GWAC, deserve 


prominent visual recognition of their outstanding efforts – so that area citizens 


learn about their dedication and service to the community and their invaluable 


contribution towards the creation of Joel Stone Heritage Park. 


Without the foresight, determination, and activism of Mike and his GWAC 


committee, this waterfront land might now have two large finger docks and 


maintenance facilities located on the south shore.  


The GWAC committee’s work and lobbying compelled Council and the 


sympathetic GBL owners - to adopt an imaginative, acceptable compromise 


solution – involving a “land swap” arrangement.  


This solution provided  continued provision for excellent mooring access for the 


boat line. They continue to have excellent docking and boarding facilities at the 







modern “Federal and Customs Docks” which are located conveniently about 300 


metres east of the Joel Stone Heritage Park.   


The presence of a commemorative plaque in the park would demonstrate 


Gananoque’s appreciation for the dedication of an outstanding citizen and 


recognition for Mike’s love of his community, his vision, initiative, and 


determination - in establishing Gananoque’s beautiful waterfront heritage park. 


It would be a fitting and lasting Tribute and “Thank you” to Mike and GWAC. 


Yours Sincerely and Respectfully, 


 


Alfred Read 


 


Notes:  


The process of lobbying the Gananoque Town Council of 1989 - regarding the 


creation of the park - was well Chronicled in the Gananoque Reporter and the 


Kingston Whig Standard.  I will provide - under separate cover – delivered to 


Town Hall - several copies of relevant newspaper articles pertaining to Mike’s 


efforts and the GWAC campaign. 


Also, I will provide a list of the dedicated members of GWAC and our advisors – 


for Gananoque’s historical archives. 
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